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October 13, 2023 
 
Annebelle Nery, PhD 

President 
Santa Ana College 
 

Mary Steckler, MSN, RN, CNE 
Director of Nursing, Associate Dean of Health Sciences 
Santa Ana College 

1530 West 17th Street 
Santa Ana, CA 92706 
 
Dear Dr. Nery and Ms. Steckler: 

 
This letter is formal notification of the action taken by the Accreditation 
Commission for Education in Nursing (ACEN) at its meeting in September 2023. 

The Board of Commissioners granted continuing accreditation to the associate 
nursing program and scheduled the next evaluation visit for Spring 2031. Please see 
ACEN Policy #9 Disclosure of Information About an Accredited Program for the 

required disclosure statement regarding this decision, which must be made to all 
current and prospective students within seven business days of this letter. 
 

Deliberations centered on the materials available to the Board from this 
accreditation review process and the recommendation for accreditation proposed 
by the peer evaluators on the site visit team and the Evaluation Review Panel. Final 

decisions were made based on the 2023 Standards and Criteria.  
 
The Board identified the following: 

 
Areas of Strength 
Standard 3 Students, Criterion 3.4 

• Students and faculty stated that student services at the college and within 
the nursing program are easily accessible, provide a positive experience, 
and quickly answer questions. The college website uses a tool to help ESL 

students translate all website information into another language if needed. 
Additionally, the students are using ebooks and are serviced by faculty 
using the same tools, such as highlighting, outline, and digital flashcards. 

The Learning Disability Specialist assists with community resources for 
testing for learning disabilities, and accommodations are aligned when the 
student presents the necessary paperwork. Finally, the college uses the 

RAVE mobile safety app and email to communicate inclement weather or 
threats to safety. Student services personnel hold training workshops that 
include earthquake preparedness and school shooter awareness alerts for 

all students.  

 



Santa Ana College (A) 
2 

 

Areas of Strength (Continued) 

Standard 3 Students, Criterion 3.4 

• The President indicated that student services have been impactful in student enrollment (from 8,982 in 
Fall AY 2021–2022 to 10,076 overall) (combined summer and fall). Student services personnel were 

having informative workshops along with the Office of Financial Aid to help students enroll. The nursing 
program has not felt a gap. Students named contact the following personnel: the Student Coordinator, the 
Academic Counselor, the librarian, the Learning Disability Specialist, and the Dean of Financial Aid. There 

was one military student who stated that the Veteran Services worked well with all the other services, 
and he was able to apply and learn about his benefits at SAC through the Student Services and Veteran 
Affairs Liaison. He had Medical Corp experience for trauma care; his military status helped his onboarding 

application with points for lived experiences and training.  
 
Areas Needing Development  

Standard 4 Curriculum, Criterion 4.8 

• Ensure the total number of credits required to complete the defined nursing program of study is 
consistent with the policies of the governing organization and the state.  

 
Congratulations on this outstanding achievement! If you have questions about this action or about ACEN policies 
and procedures, please contact me.  

 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

 
Kathy Chappell, PhD, RN, FNAP, FAAN 
Chief Executive Officer 

 

 



 

Santa Ana College 
Associate Nursing Program 

Spring 2023 to Spring 2031 


	ACEN Accreditation Letter_SAC Oct 2023.pdf
	ACEN Accreditation Certificate_SAC_2023-2031.pdf

